CLOUD COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING

December 15, 2009

Present:   Gregory Askren, David Clemons, Marsha Doyenne, Daniel Gerber, Roger Koester and Charles Lowers; President Richard Underbakke and Marilyn Martin, Clerk.  

Others Present:   Brad Lowell, Blade-Empire and Joe Jindra, KNCK; Attorney David Swenson; Jessica Buethe, Josh Gray, Josh Huber, Emily Jackson, Bethany Kramer, Ethan Mikels, Emma Osterman, Katie Phillips, Riley Russell, John Saunders, Patrick Schulte and Antonio Stewart, students; Mark Budreau, Susan Cantine-Maxson, Glenda Clemons, James Douglass, James Huff,  Brandon Hughes, Eric Johnson, Matt McCalla, Tommie Swenson and Sr. Mary Jo Thummel;  Jenny Acree, Holly Andrews, Chet Anson, Matt Bechard, Shane Britt, Jana Buehler, Janet Eubanks, Joel Figgs, Lou Frohardt, Mary Gantz, Brenda Hanson, Kim Krull, Bob Maxson, Brent Phillips, Wonda Phillips, Sue Regan, Tom Roberts, Rex Sicard, Patrick Sieben, Susan Sutton, Courtney Ukens, Chris Wilson, and Nancy Zenger-Beneda, staff.

Chairman Charles Lowers called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. in Room 257 of the Student Center.

Chairman Lowers read the following statement:  

“Procedure change by the Chairman of Board starting Dec 15, 2009 and will be in effect till June 30, 2010.

Any item submitted after 72 hrs before a regular scheduled monthly meeting will not receive consideration.

A special meeting will not be called for those items submitted after the dead line.  If a true emergency occurs, contact the interim president or president for a solution, I will be glad to be part of the solution if asked.”

Marsha Doyenne moved and David Clemons seconded to adopt the agenda as corrected changing Item 15 on the outline to “Information” instead of “Decision”; motion passed.

Guests Comments:   Mark Budreau distributed information on the bid Budreau Construction submitted on the residence life building.
Recognitions:  Matt Bechard recognized soccer players who received post-season honors.  Bob Maxson recognized Elsie Brummett, DelRay Capper, Janet Eubanks, Nick Elniff, Joel Knarr, Mary Nicholas, Tom Robert and Tyler Zachary for all their work in the point-of-sale conversion in the Bookstore.  He thanked Rick and Joan Underbakke for the impact they have had during their time at Cloud.
Student Senate:   Emily Jackson said the students are busy preparing for finals.  Shane Britt and the Resident Assistants had a midnight breakfast for students to prepare for finals.  She gave best wishes to Dr. Underbakke.
Matt McCalla with Olsson Associates presented information comparing conventional versus ground source heat pump for the replacement of the HVAC system.  Roger Koester moved and Marsha Doyenne seconded to proceed with the HVAC system replacement using the ground source heat pump and authorize the test wells to be drilled; motion passed.

President’s Message:   Dr. Underbakke said he received a check from the Dane Hanson Foundation in the amount of $23,000 at his discretion.  He is recommending it be used for a digital sign somewhere near the US81-College Drive intersection to increase our visibility and notify the public of events at the College.  He reflected on the accomplishments of the College during his tenure and acknowledged the faculty, staff and administration for their efforts.  Marsha Doyenne said she remembered Dr. Underbakke saying he hoped to leave the place better than he found it and that he has done that during these challenging times.  
Meeting Reports:   Dr. Underbakke reported the Council of Presidents discussed the Tech Ed Authority including funding.  They also discussed a Process Management Committee to propose and approve new programs across the state.  National American University out of Rapid City, South Dakota wants to articulate with AAS programs.  The COP is setting up a Corporate Council of one or two people from each of our communities to lobby before the Governor.  Dan Farha will represent us on the Corporate Council.  Daniel Gerber reported on the KACCT meeting.  They received a report on the statewide marketing effort.  He presented information on the assessed valuation and mill levies for all community colleges as well as the valuations for all the counties in our service area.

Geary County Campus Update:   Kim Krull presented an update on the Geary County Campus.  The Beta Eta Xi chapter of PTK has held three lectures as part of its Lecture Series this fall.  Students were involved in the city Christmas Parade.  The Leadership Development class hosted the Middle School Leadership Academy.

Higher Learning Commission Update:   Kim Krull reported they are moving along and making progress.  The first draft of the self study was e-mailed to the Committee today.  Nick Jones has had students working on formatting of individual chapters.

Daniel Gerber moved and David Clemons seconded to approve the minutes of November 23, 2009 and November 24, 2009 adding Resolution 0910-2 to the minutes of November 24, 2009 and approve the minutes; motion passed.   
Roger Koester moved and Gregory Askren seconded to approve the Treasurer’s Report as of November 30, 2009 with a cash balance of $3,401,506.20; motion passed.
Bob Maxson presented a financial overview for the college.  He will be bringing an adjusted budget to reflect changes to both the revenue and expenses to the budget.  We are still very strong in auxiliary funds.  Marsha Doyenne what can we do to address the waiting list for the Wind Program.

Gregory Askren moved and Roger Koester seconded to approve the recommended room and board rates for academic year 2010-2011; motion passed.

Two separate lists of purchases and payment of claims were presented to the board for approval.  List (A) requested approval of expenditures or transfer of college funds of $5,000 or more.

Daniel Gerber moved and Marsha Doyenne seconded to approve the (A) List and the addendum (numbers 4 through 12); motion passed.

List (B) contained those checks/claims that had approval and/or met the requirements of state law.  Daniel Gerber moved and Roger Koester seconded to approve the (B) List; motion passed.

Daniel Gerber moved to approve the base bid from Budreau Construction in the amount of $1,907,042.00.  The motion died for lack of a second.

Roger Koester moved and Gregory Askren seconded to approve the low base bid and alternate for $1,812,500.00 submitted by Ron Fowles Construction Management of Manhattan, Kansas for the construction of a residence life facility to be completed in 225 days; motion passed.

At 9:40 p.m. the Chairman called a 15-minute break.  The meeting reconvened at 9:50 p.m.

Marsha Doyenne moved and Daniel Gerber seconded to approve the bid for $7,315.00 submitted by J R and Sons General Contracting of Concordia, Kansas for remodeling in the LSC and TRiO area and authorize payment from building fees; motion passed.

Gregory Askren moved and Daniel Gerber seconded to approve the bid for $6,145.00 submitted by Medina Construction of Salina, Kansas for Phase 1 of the Bookstore remodel and authorize payment from the Bookstore auxiliary funds; motion passed.
Bob Maxson reported 11 completed and eight incomplete applications have been received for the Presidential search.  Review of the applications will begin the end of this week.

Gregory Askren and Marsha Doyenne seconded to approve the appointment of Steve Ralos to the position of Head Men’s and Women’s Soccer Coach on a full-time, KPERS-covered professional services contract effective December 21, 2009 at the pro-rated twelve-month salary of $33,000 plus fringe benefits; motion passed.

Gregory Askren moved and Roger Koester  seconded to recess into executive session at 10:06 p.m. in Room 251 for consultation with legal counsel and return to regular session in Room 257 at 10:16 p.m. with the six Board members, Dr. Underbakke, Bob Maxson and David Swenson present in the executive session; motion passed.
Roger Koester moved and Marsha Doyenne seconded to approve the change order for the addition to install rigid conduit from the switchgear to ten feet past the waterline in the amount of $250.00 and to install rigid conduit in the right-of-way easement along College Drive in the amount of $1,900.00 and leave the trench open; motion passed.
Marsha Doyenne moved and Roger Koester seconded to approve the Wind Energy Blade Repair Certificate Program; motion passed.

Gregory Askren moved and David Clemons seconded to approve Policy C20 – Presidential Travel; motion passed.

Daniel Gerber moved and Gregory Askren seconded to approve the 2010-2011 Academic Calendar; motion passed.

Information Items:   The 2010 Community College National Legislative Summit will be held February 8-10, 2010.  Dr. James Stringer attending this conference was discussed.  No action was taken.  The Pike Trail League Basketball  Tournament will be held January 18-23, 2010.  

Other:   Courtney Ukens, Director of the Foundation, announced Lavon Brosseau has given $10,000 to the Foundation for endowed student scholarships in honor and memory of Burnell Ukens.

Executive Session:   None.                                                                                                                 

The Chairman adjourned the meeting at 10:32 p.m.
 

_____________________________ 

Marilyn A. Martin, Clerk

Cloud County Community College

Board of Trustees
